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Abstract

Management educators are confronted with a number of 
problems in attempting to provide students with an 
understanding of the management process. These problems 
tend to be more emphatic for students commencing study for 
the first time and for those who have little previous 
organisational experience.

The students experience the same general problems as any 
other students, (e.g. learning in increasingly large 
classes, or the difficulties experienced in adjusting to 
university life in general, or in developing effective 
study techniques and habits in particular). There are, 
however, a number of problems experienced particularly by 
management students, or more acutely by them, such as, for 
example, the difficulties associated with attempts to make 
sense of complex management and organisational processes 
(especially for those who lack experience in the 
workplace), or the apparent _fuzziness_ of many of the 
concepts that abound to make sense of them, or its 
multi-disciplinarity.

In an attempt to address some of these problems a peer 
mentoring scheme was devised. The scheme was based, in 
part, upon a series of experiments conducted in American 
universities using supplemental instruction techniques. 
Later year high achieving students were trained to act as 
peer mentors to commencing students. The scheme is 
analogous to those used in many organisations to induct, 
guide and develop new managerial employees.

The purpose of the study was to test whether this approach 
might help commencing students develop an improved 
understanding of, and greater confidence in regard to, 
their study of management and to enhance their adjustment 
to university life. Our research, supported by a Committee 
for the Advancement of University Teaching (CAUT) grant, 
is ongoing. This paper presents some of our preliminary 
findings. It is apparent that peer mentoring does form the 
basis of a successful strategy for overcoming the problems 
experienced by commencing and organisationally 



inexperienced management students. Further, the scheme has 
several other positive advantages for both mentors and 
mentees. These are outlined in the paper.

Introduction

The first experience of university for most students, 
especially in business courses which are relatively 
poorly-funded, consists of finding themselves in very 
large lecture-based classes. Subject enrolments of 800 or 
more are relatively common in business

 At QUT the first Management subject, called Management 
and Organisation, has over 1600 students a year enrolled 
in it with the average class size being over 100 
students.

This environment 
is thought to impair many students' adjustment to tertiary 
study, and to discourage the development or application of 
learning strategies necessary for more advanced study.

 Gibbs, 1990, 1991; Weimar, 1987; Knapper, 1987

              Nor do the teaching and assessment methods usually 
              employed in large classes, such as multiple-choice 
              tests, encourage sufficient depth of learning. 
              Management students appear to face additional 
              problems: such as the multi-disciplinarity of their 
              field, the complexity of organisational processes 
              upon which they focus, and the poorly-developed or 
              simplistically prescriptive nature of many of the 
              theories and concepts used to make sense of them.
 Watson, 1986; Fulop, Frith & Haywood, 1992; Mills, 1951; 
Barrett & Sutcliffe,1993

To address some of these issues a grant application was 
submitted to the Committee for the Advancement of 
University Teaching (CAUT) in 1993. This application was 
based upon the argument that peer mentoring, especially 
when combined with more appropriate assessment methods, 
offered some hope of improving the quality of learning for 
commencing management students.

 There is a significant amount of evidence that mentoring 
in general, and peer mentoring in particular, does work in 



educational environments. Some of this evidence will be 
reviewed below.

 The grant application was 
successful and a peer mentoring scheme was experimentally 
introduced in the first semester of 1994. It was 
hypothesised that the involvement of advanced students in 
the provision of mentoring to commencing students would 
deepen the learning of both groups by providing a more 
satisfactory introduction to university life and 
management education for the commencing students. It was 
also hypothesised that the involvement in the mentoring 
program of the more advanced students would in many ways 
deepen their own learning and provide a better preparation 
for future managerial roles by anticipating similar 
practices in employment (e.g. mentoring for induction and 
career development).

Mentoring practices have been extensively investigated in 
a number of educational contexts other than business. The 
value of this particular application is that it draws upon 
this experience an applies it to business education where 
it has not formerly been applied. The fact that mentoring 
has hitherto been ignored in management education is 
somewhat ironic because management literature has 
consistently demonstrated the value of mentoring as a 

management development strategy. This paper contains a 
brief description and preliminary analysis of the results 
of our first attempt to implement a peer mentoring scheme 
for management students at QUT.

Mentoring

Mentoring, as a process and as a concept, lacks neat or 
precise definition. There has been considerable 
discussion, if not debate, concerning its form and 
nature.

 Jacobi, 1991

 Definitions vary from those which emphasise the 
importance of the superior rank or prestige of the 
mentor,

 e.g. Blackwell 1989:9



 to those which emphasise the significance of an 
ongoing interaction between the parties.

 e.g. Shamdley 1989:9

 The former 
assumes, in essence, a top-down or paternalist model 
whilst the latter stresses the importance to both parties 
of mutual exchange. One conventional definition of 
mentoring suggests that mentoring is "the process by which 
persons of superior rank, special achievements and 
prestige instruct, counsel, guide and facilitate the 
intellectual and/or career development of persons 
identified as proteges".

 Blackwell 1989:9

 Another characterises mentoring as having five major elements:

 Shandley 1989:60

intentional, interactiveness, nurturing, insightfulness, 
supportiveness, and role-modelling. Peer mentoring 
includes most of these characteristics but links learning 
partners whose circumstances are less differentiated than 
in conventional mentoring arrangements and whose 
relationship is more inter-dependent.

 Peer mentoring?

 Accordingly, the 
second of these definitions is the one nearer in sense to 
the type of mentoring adopted for this study.
The concept of mentoring has a long history - especially in 
applications where a superior takes a novice under 
their wing in order to induct, instruct, or inculcate them 

into a cohort or elite, occupation, calling, profession, 
or organisation. In this sense it can be linked to known 
devices such as patronage

 patronage

 as well as to other educational 



processes like training and development. Thus, for 
example, both formal and informal or organic forms of 
mentoring have long been utilised in courtier systems,

 courtier 

 
apprenticeship systems,

  apprenticeship systems

 religious and quasi-religious 
orders and organisations,

 religious orders

 for professional inculcation,

 law, medicine, etc  Buruss, 1988; Smith, 1989

 as well as in some tertiary education environments.

  tertiary education

 In recent 
times the concept has been increasingly utilised as a 
device by managers as a form of succession planning.

 Smith

Available evidence suggests that the process is effective, 
that is, it appears to make a significant difference to 
learning outcomes in all of these environments even though 
the precise nature of the mentoring process itself differs 
between them.

 Scott 1992:167-168

 Jacobi, however, questions whether many of 
the claims of success that are made for mentoring would be 
sustained under critical empirical scrutiny.



 Jacobi, 1991

 Whilst acknowledging the need for more rigorous research in 

regard to mentoring, and indeed in the management 
discipline in general, we believe that a cautious 
appraisal of mentoring as a device for enhancing the 
quality of management education will still yield positive 
results.
There are now several "how-to" books concerning 
educational applications, mostly from the American context 
and mostly related to secondary education or teacher 
education.

 Crockett, 1991; Ameherst School of Education, 1991

 Recent applications of mentoring include the 
use of the technique as part of a formal or informal 
internship/induction process in teacher education, 
including the mentoring of new teachers in rural and 
disadvantaged areas,

 Bernhardt, et al, 1992; Butler, 1989; Lakebrink, 1991; 
Stupiansky & Wolfe, 1991

 and particularly of new teachers 
whose future students are likely to be specifically "at 
risk" or are part of a minority group.

 Crockett, 1991; Papalewis, 1991; Arellano, 1987

             In such cases mentoring has been more frequently 
             associated with remedial work for pre-identified 
             learning difficulties in individuals or groups than 
             with problems in the learning environment itself.

 Mei, 1987, Oesterreicher, 1985;

 Mentoring has also been associated 
with attempts to improve equity or with generally 
improving educational performance.

 Arellano, 1987, Griffin, 1990; McHale, 1990



             Some work has also appeared on the training of 
             gifted high school students as mentors.

 Reunions, 1982

In tertiary educational settings mentoring has tended to 
focus upon the relationship between, on the one hand, a 
student (typically a postgraduate) as the 'novice' and, on 
the other hand, an experienced academic (e.g. the 
supervisor) as the 'superior'. Alternatively, a new member 
of academic staff is treated as the 'novice' to a more 
senior and experienced staff member.

 tertiary examples of academic staff

 This latter form has 
also been advocated as a means of more effectively 
providing support and advocacy for female academics in 
tertiary institutions.

 Doug's reference

All of the forms listed so far have emphasised the 
superior/novice or mentor/protege relationship. More 
recently the concept has been used in educational settings 
in ways that blur this traditional mentoring role 
definition and give emphasis to mutual learning and 
exchange by focusing upon peer mentoring as a device for 
enhancing student development.

 applied in educational settings

  There have been few 
studies on advanced student mentoring, like the one 
proposed here, as distinct from faculty/student mentoring, 
but available evidence implies that mentoring ought to be 
successful in this context.

 Goldschied, 1982; Sillitoe & Webb, 1990



The work on mentoring in educational fields referred to 
above acknowledges its prominence as a long-established 
and successful practice in business career development, 
both in general and for specific groups such as women and 
minorities.

 Smith, 1988; De Wine, 1983; Northwest Education 
Laboratory, 1986

 The general business education and career 
development literature comments extensively on the 
importance of gaining a mentor early in one's career and 
on the use of mentors to hasten the traditionally slower 
career progress of women and minorities.

 Dickenson & Southey, 1992; Lawrie, 1987; Brewster, 1990; 
Smith, 1989; Kram & Isabella, 1985; Feinstein, 1987.

             Smith has also set out the value of learning diaries 
             for managers.

Smith, 1992.

 This underlines the curious omission oftechniques such as 
mentoring and learning diaries as regular features of business 
education at universities.
A recent study of teaching and learning preferences of 
Commerce students noted the frequent absence of attention 

to strategies such as problem-based learning, student 
interaction and discussion-based tutorials.

 Oliver & Morrison, 1991

 The authors 
pointed out that this is partly due to large classes, as 
well as to the lack of lecturer familiarity or confidence 
with the techniques. While the study pointed out possible 
improvements in tutorial practices (e.g. keeping student 
numbers below 17 in tute groups, increasing participation, 
and improving the structure of tutorials) the 
recommendations did not specifically pursue the potential 
benefits of a mentoring process, either between lecturers 
and students or between students at different stages of 



their development. That such a process would be 
beneficial, however, was a strong implication of the small 
group work recommended for commerce students as a means of 
deepening learning.

The Study

The purpose of this study was to examine the advantages to 
students of using advanced-level students (peer mentors) 
to help commencing students (mentees) overcome the 
teaching and learning problems often associated with large 
lecture-based introductory subjects.

 Gibbs, 1990, 1991; Weimar, 1987; Knapper, 1987

 It was hypothesised 
that benefits would accrue to both the mentor and mentee 
groups. The specific objectives of the study were to:

(i) assess the efficacy of peer mentoring for the 
enhancement of learning for both mentors and 
mentees;
 (ii) assess the extent to which peer mentoring helps 
to overcome the problems experienced by commencing 
students in large classes;
(iii)assess the extent to which peer mentoring 
provided a better understanding of the content of 
the subject Management & Organisation, of 
Management in general, and acted as an effective 
induction to university life for commencing 
students, and;
(iv)assess the longer term and more general viability 
of peer mentoring for business education.
This paper offers some preliminary findings in respect of 
the first three of these objectives. The programme is ongoing and its 
evaluation 
is continuing.

The Degree and the Subject

The Bachelor of Business degree at QUT requires the 
completion of 24 subjects each of 12 credit points. The 
degree consists of three sets of eight subjects: a 
specified compulsory business core, a major, and an 
elective component (the latter may consist of a second 

major, minors, extended majors, or up to 8 free 



electives). Students entering the degree do so through one 
of five entry points each with its own competitive entry 
standard and specified requirement (e.g. English and/or 
Maths prerequisites and a minimum tertiary entrance 
score). Once the student gains entry through one of these 
points (one of which is Management and Administration) 
they are free to select one of the majors offered to those 
in that group. For example, those gaining entry to the 
Management and Administration strand may choose to major 
in Management, Human Resource Management, Industrial 
Relations, or Public Sector Management.

The subject that is the primary focus for this study, 
Management and Organisation, is not only part of the 
business core for these students but is also required for 
those in many other majors and entry points in the B.Bus 
degree (e.g. Accounting, Marketing, and Economics) as well 
as for students enrolled in other degrees in the 
University (e.g. Mechanical Engineering, Information 
Technology, Health, and Education). The average annual 
enrolment in Management and Organisation exceeds 1600 
students. The subject is offered to full and part-time 
students in both semesters each year. In addition, since 
QUT is a multi-campus institution, the subject was taught 
in 1994 on four of the five campuses of the university. 
The average class size for each lecture group is around 
100 students and up to 8 lecturers are involved in 
presenting the subject in any one semester. It is taught 
in a single three hour teaching block each of which 
contains a variety of teaching methods: formal lectures, 
audio-visual presentations, case-study analysis, and 
general discussion.

The major objective for the subject is to introduce 
students to the role and tasks of managers and to 
demonstrate for them the significance of organisational 
processes. The subject has three major content areas each 
focusing upon a different set of processes: management, 
organisation, and industrial relations. Students are asked 
to go beyond a simple prescriptive or descriptive approach 
to evaluate managerial techniques and roles. In line with 
the contemporary literature the approach adopted favours a 
strategic management orientation and also stresses the 
critical value of human resources in the achievement of 
organisational objectives. The subject is a prerequisite 
to all other mainstream management subjects available at 
QUT.
Until this semester the assessment involved an assignment, 
a mid-semester multiple-choice test, an essay and a final 
exam consisting of a case-study, a multiple-choice test, 



and an essay component. There was a perception, born out 
by student reviews of the subject, that there was too much 
assessment and that some of it was not of a form that was 
particularly appropriate to the content and objectives of 
the subject. In the semester in which the mentoring 
program began there was a significant reduction in the 
amount of assessment as well as a change in its form. The 
short assignment was retained, the mid-semester test was 
abandoned, the research paper was retained but shortened, 
and the final exam now only contains an essay component. 
Both the mid-semester test and the final exam no longer 

contain a multiple-choice test component.

Student reviews of this subject, conducted by the Academic 
Staff Development Unit of the university, have generally 
yielded consistently good overall results judged in 
relation to the quality of lecturing, the content, the 
assessment, and resources for the subject. This overall 
result often masks, however, a degree of bimodality in 
student opinion. Generally, there has been a perception 
that adult learners have a more favourable attitude 
towards the subject than sch
ool leavers, numerically-biased students tend to perceive 
it as less useful than verbally-biased students, and the 
students in some majors (e.g. Accounting) tend to be less 
favourably disposed towards the subject than other groups 
of students.

The Mentors

All full-time and part-time final year undergraduate 
management majors, with a grade point average in excess of 
5.0, were invited to participate as volunteer mentors. The 
invitation took the form of a personally addressed letter 
asking them to consult with the course co-ordinator if 
they wished to learn more about the process.

 A course co-ordinator at QUT has responsibility for the 
overall administration of a degree program or disciplinary 
area including the promotion, evaluation, and monitoring 
of student performance. This role generally involves a 
considerable amount of academic counselling and advice.

 Those who 
made the inquiries were informed that the process was 
experimental, that it was intended to provide support for 
commencing students, and to deepen their own learning as 



well as that of the group members for whom they would be 
responsible. In the event, ten of them elected to become 
mentors (58%).

The students who volunteered for mentoring included eight 
full-time students (5 female and 3 male) and two 
part-timers (1 male and 1 female). The former had all been 
school-leavers on commencing their studies while the 
part-timers were both mature-age students. All were in 
their last year of study. The grade point average of the 
students ranged from 5.38 to 6.19 and all had been 
identified as high achievers with the potential to go on 
to honours or masters.

The mentor's participation was facilitated by enrolling 
them in a subject Independent Study in Management. 
Normally this involves a student in nominating a preferred 
research project, and after approval by a supervisor, 
undertaking the necessary research to produce a report 
(equivalent to a full semester's work) on the issue 
selected. In this instance the mentors were asked to 
devote half of their time to their mentoring and half to 
their independent research, in all approximately 12 hours 
per week. The mentoring activities involved the keeping of 

a diary in which the mentors detailed their experiences, 
providing a one hour per week formal mentoring session for 
their groups, being available for con
tact by their group members at other times, and at the end 
of the semester, they were required to submit their 
learning diaries and an assignment. The latter involved an 
evaluation of the theoretical literature in the light of 
their experience and an evaluation of their experience in 
the light of the theoretical literature. The students were 
given the option to choose 50% of the total marks for each 
of the independent study and mentoring assignment or 
70/30% for the two pieces of work with the greater 
weighting to go towards whichever of the pieces of work 
they nominated.

Prior to the commencement of the formal mentoring the 
students were provided with a "kit" which had been 
assembled to help them mentor, they attended a seminar 
given by some visiting staff with expertise in 
supplemental instruction,

 supplemental instruction experts



 and they had one major session 
with supervising staff which was described as a training 
session. In fact, the amount of real training was minimal. 
Throughout the semester the mentors voluntarily attended 
regular discussion sessions with the supervising staff and 
other mentors. The purpose was to encourage them to 
network and to share in the formulation and guidance of 
the mentoring process through group learning. These 
sessions were very well-attended. In addition, the mentors 
had ongoing contact with the supervising staff throughout 
the semester on a needs basis to discuss  mentoring issues 
or their independent research topic. It soon became clear 
that they were also networking independently of the 
staff.

The Mentees

It was originally our intention to involve a 
randomly-selected sample of commencing management majors 
enrolled at the Gardens Point (city) campus. To this end, 
all Management students attending the orientation 
programme prior to the commencement of the semester were 
asked to participate with an undertaking that as many as 
possible would be accommodated. As it turned out, little 
initial interest was displayed by the students. This was 
compounded by a number of logistical problems experienced 
in allocating students to groups. As a result the 
             numbers attending mentoring were 
very low from the outset. This necessitated further 
efforts to encourage attendance. In part this involved 
visiting each of the lecture classes to ensure that the 
students were in fact aware that the opportunity existed. 
Finally, all students enrolled in the subject at the 
Garden Point campus were invited to attend regardless of 
their particular degree or major. This meant in effect 
that for some mentees the program did not effectively 
commence until around week 3 or 4.

Table 1

Frequency of Student Attendance

Notwithstanding these early problems each of the mentors 
were able to run a group for the semester with at least a 



small core of regular attenders. The average attendance 
per mentoring session was 3 to 4 students. The numbers 
attending were less than had been hoped for but, according 
to reports from the mentors and the mentees, it was enough 
to sustain the groups. The range varied from 1 mentee per 
session to 9 mentees per session on average. Both mentors 
and mentees argued after the event that between 5 and 7 
would be an 'ideal' size. In all 68 mentees participated

 Some other students also participated but terminated 
their enrolment in the subject at some stage of the 
semester. The 68 therefore refers to those who completed 
the unit, whether they passed or failed, but does not 
include those who withdrew or terminated their studies 
during the semester.

 
on at least one occasion (14.8 percent of the students 
studying at the Gardens Point campus), 35 of whom (55.9%) 
attended formal sessions on more than five occasions 
during the semester. Table 1 indicates the frequency of 
attendance of students involved in the mentoring 
programme.

Table 2 compares some of the demographic characteristics 
of the students enrolled in the subject. These are 
compared with the characteristics of those who attended 
mentoring sessions. It had originally been hoped that a 
randomly selected sample of students could be encouraged 
to participate in the study but this was not able to be 
accomplished. In practice those who attended mentoring 
sessions were a self-selecting sample of volunteers. In 
regard to age, while younger students were represented in 
rough proportion to the number
 enrolled in the unit, older students were 
over-represented. Similarly, female students were 
over-represented as were commencing students, while 
part-timers were over-represented (which may explain why 
older students were over-represented). It is tempting to 
suggest that these characteristics are to be expected from 
a voluntary group of students. The least confident groups 
were most likely to volunteer (older female part-time 
first years). On the other hand, it might be speculated 
that it would be the most committed students who would be 
likely to volunteer and these are not necessarily the 
least confident. The issue of student confidence is also 
addressed below.



Table 2

Comparison of Mentees with Class Group

 The class size referred to here is 451 which is the 
number of students studying at the Gardens Point campus 
for whom mentoring was provided.

 68 students participated in at least one mentoring 
session but these results were obtained from the students 
survey. Some of the mentees did not complete the 
questionnaire. The response rate was 69%.

The Findings

In order to assess the outcomes of the mentoring programme 
two different types of data were collected . First, a 
survey instrument was developed and distributed to all 
students enrolled in Management and Organisation at the 
Gardens Point campus, including the mentee students.

 The response rate was high overall, over 93% for all 
students and as noted above, 69% for mentees.

 This 
survey contained items relating to the demographics of the 
student group as well as items concerning the attitudes of 
the students towards: their study habits, Management and 
Organisation, and to Management. Students who took 
advantage of the mentoring programme were asked to 
complete an additional section which gave them an 
opportunity to evaluate their experience. This section 
contained items on their attitudes to the programme as 
well as questions intended to assess their opinions in 



regard to the usefulness of the programme. Second, the 
overall semester results obtained by the mentoring group 
were examined and compared with those obtained by other 
students in Management and Organisation and in other units.

We will examine the students' marks first. Those involved 
in the mentoring program were a self-selecting group. 
Since it was not possible to select a conventional control 
group any statistical analysis of the results requires a 
degree of caution. Nevertheless, our null hypothesis was 
that the mean of the marks of students receiving mentoring 
would not significantly differ (at the .05 level) from 
that of students who did not opt to attend the sessions or 
who attended very few sessions. In z score terms, this 
implied that the z for mentees would not lie outside the 
range +1.96 to -1.96. The finding was that those who 
undertook at least a sufficient amount of mentoring 
achieved significantly higher marks in Management and 
Organisation than those who did not attend at all or who 
attended only a few sessions. In other words, those 
students who attended more than one mentoring session 
achieved higher r marks than those who did not, but on 
average, the results were better for those who attended 
six or more sessions. These results are summarised in 
Table 3 below.

Table 3

Mean results achieved by mentees

  All students enrolled in Management and Organisation who 
attended classes and were examined at the Garden Point 
campus.

Several points must be made about these findings. First, 
in view of the fact that other factors were not controlled 
for, it is not possible for us to say that the mentoring 
produced these results. Second, the size of the result of 
any particular student is not necessarily an index of 
success. It may be that a pass obtained by one student 
represents a 'success' while a higher mark achieved by 
another constitutes an 'unsatisfactory' performance. 
Nevertheless, it appears that those who attended mentoring 
did achieve a higher mark and those who attended a high 



proportion of sessions appear to have fared even better.

This type of improvement in results associated with 
mentoring and supplemental instruction has been observed 
by several other researchers in other disciplines.

 other disciplines

 Most of 
these studies have involved students in the natural 
sciences or in subjects that are more definitive or 
technical in nature and content than management (e.g. 
physics, anatomy, or law).

 Various types of mentoring scheme are presently being 
evaluated at QUT in other disciplines including those 
listed in the text.

 Indeed management students 
often complain of the 'greyness' of their subject and 
describe it as 'wishy-washy'. Part of the significance of 
our study is that it seems to indicate that supplemental 
methods like peer mentoring appear to work in the same 
ways in a social science discipline as they do in more 
definitive subjects.
It may be that the opportunity for 'better' students to 
attend mentoring sessions simply facilitates their 
achievement of better results even if it is not, per se, 
the cause of the better results. The latter will depend on 
other variables such as motivation or ability, etc. Stated 
differently, the students who were voluntarily prepared to 
invest at least one extra hour per week in the subject 
over all or most of the semester, not suprisingly, fared 
better than those who did not make such a commitment. 
Similarly, it could be argued that those who were more 
motivated to succeed, and who were prepared to put in the 
extra effort, were those who also opted for the programme. 
There is some evidence to suggest, however, that those who 

undertook mentoring were not necessarily better performing 
students. When their performance in other subjects (see 
Table 4) is examined it appears that they did not perform 
exceptionally in the other subjects. That is, their marks 
are not significantly different from those of other 



students who did not receive mentoring. Similarly, their 
results in Management and Organisation do not correlate 
well with those obtained in other subjects studied in the 
same semester.

 The correlations between the marks achieved by the 
students in Management and Organisation and each other 
subject are: Macroeconomics (r= 0.322), Government (r= 
0.208), Organisation Behaviour (r= 0.410), and Business 
Computing (r= 0.414).

 In other words, it seems that the mentoring 
support and benefits were confined to performance in 
Management and Organisation which is a little 
             disappointing given the attempt by mentors to help 
             the students develop better study techniques and to 
             more  effectively prepare them for university life 
             in general.
 

Table 4

Results achieved by Mentees in other subjects

Evidence from the survey of mentees lends some support to 
the idea that the mentees themselves believed that they 
were not necessarily better students and that the transfer 
of learning competencies and techniques to other subjects 
was not as common as had been anticipated. First, a 
significant proportion of the mentees said that they 
decided to become involved in the programme because they 
felt that they needed some assistance with their studies 
(35.4% of mentees). Second, a high proportion of mentees 
were not particularly confident in studying the subject 
(60.4%) and a similar proportion were not especially 
confident as university students (58%). Third, almost half 
of the mentees said that they were not using the 
techniques developed in the mentoring for Management and 
Organisation in the other subjects that they were studying 
(45.8%) and a third of them were unclear as to whether 
they were better university students having been through 
the programme (29.8%).

Whilst it is not possible to say that the mentoring itself 



was responsible for improving student performance the 
success, or otherwise, of the programme can be assessed in 
other ways. For example, how did the students who were 
involved assess the effectiveness of the mentoring 
sessions, or how did the mentors assess the process from 
their perspective? The evidence that we collected from 
both mentors and mentees appears to strongly support the 

value of the programme for both groups.

The attitudinal evidence clearly supports the idea that 
the programme was successful in other ways. Asked whether 
their mentoring group constituted a good strategy for
 studying Management and Organisation, more than three 
quarters (76%) reported it to be either a very good or 
good strategy. Only eight percent (8%) said that it was a 
poor or very poor strategy. Asked whether they thought the 
programme better equipped them to study the discipline, or 
to study at tertiary level, the mentees responded 
positively in its favour. With respect to the subject 
itself, sixty-eight percent (68%) felt that it had 
equipped them better. A further twenty percent (20%) were 
still uncertain (the survey was carried out in the last 
week of lectures, that is, before the final exam) while 
twelve percent (12%) felt that they were not better 
equipped. This latter percentage may be explicable, at 
least in part, by the pattern of attendance (see Table 1 
above). With respect to the study of Management, 
sixty-four percent (64%) were certain that they were 
better equipped, twenty-two percent (22%) were still 
uncertain, and fourteen percent (14%) certain that it had 
not helped. Finally, with respect to ability to study at 
tertiary level, sixty-eight percent (68%) were certain 
that they were better equipped as a result of their 
attendance compared to twenty-six percent (26%) who were 
uncertain and six percent (6%) who felt that they were not 
better equipped.

The students were then asked whether they would 
participate again in a mentoring programme if the 
opportunity arose. Eighty two percent (82%) said that they 
would, only two percent (2%) said that they would not 
participate, and sixteen percent (16%) were uncertain 
whether they would participate or not. Further, asked 
whether they would recommend the mentoring programme to 
other students studying Management and Organisation in the 
future, eighty-eight percent (88%) said that they would 
definitely or probably recommend the mentoring and none 



(0%) said that would not recommend the programme.

This attitudinal evidence appears to suggest that the 
students who participated in the programme believed that 
it was useful for them. They were then asked why they 
undertook voluntarily to become involved, they were 
             also asked to rank 
order a list of statements concerning the usefulness of 
the mentoring sessions. In regard to the former, the 
largest proportion decided to attend because they felt 
that they needed some assistance with their studies. 
Thirty-nine percent (39.6%) listed this as the reason for 
their attendance. A further twenty-six percent (26.5%) 
said that they attended because of advice received from 
their lecturer or at the orientation programme. Thirteen 
percent (13.1%) attended because they thought that the 
programme would help them with their study skills, and ten 
percent (10.4%) felt that the mentoring programme would 
provide them with 'inside' information.

Table 5 contains the students responses to the question 

about the usefulness of mentoring sessions. From this 
evidence it is apparent that the students participating in 
the mentoring found that the programme most helped them 
with preparation for their formal assessment. This implies 
that the deepening of learning predicted in the 
literature, and as possibly contained in the item 
'understanding lecture material' occurs, if at all, as an 
incidental to more utilitarian objectives. That is, if 
some deepening of learning is occurring as a result of 
participation in the programme it is either not recognised 
by the mentees as being a useful outcome of the process or 
is ranked relatively low in terms of its usefulness.

Table 5

Usefulness of Mentoring Sessions

On the basis of all these results it is possible to 
suggest that the provision of mentoring for commencing 
management students has met with some qualified success. 
The success of the programme needs, however, to be 
assessed not only in terms of its outcomes for the mentees 



but also for the mentors. In this regard, six out of 
             the ten mentors said that they would recommend being a 
peer mentor to other students and, more importantly, eight 
of the ten said that the programme had positively affected 
themselves as students. In particular they reported that 
they believed that their involvement had improved their 
interpersonal communication skills, ability to manage 
group dynamics, and had enhanced their own study skills. 
The disadvantage reported by the other two mentors 
concerned the amount of time involved in being a mentor.

The mentors were also asked to give their responses to a 
number of statements concerning the programme. The 
responses to some of these items are listed in Table 6. 
The majority of the mentors said that the mentoring had 
extended their own knowledge of the discipline and 
improved their own learning skills. All of the mentors 
agreed that the programme had improved their interpersonal 
communication skills and their ability to handle group 
dynamics. There was also a strong belief that the mentors 
had experienced personal growth through being involved in 
the program. In summary, the mentors believed that the 
programme was beneficial for themselves.

Table 6

Responses of mentors to opinion items

The mentors also said that they believed that the program 
was beneficial for the mentees. Nine of the ten mentors 
felt that they had made a difference to their mentees. 

They reported this because they believed that their time 
spent with their groups had presented the mentees with an 
opportunity to clarify concepts and extend their 
understanding of issues involved in Management and 
             Organisation as well as because they were 
able to assist the mentees with the improvement of study 
skills. The mentors also believed that they had assisted 
the students to develop a better understanding of the 
discipline. As noted above, the mentees confirmed the 
positive assistance provided by the mentors in each of 
these respects.

The attitudinal evidence thus supports the view that the 



mentors believed that the program was successful for both 
themselves and their mentees. An examination of the marks 
achieved by the mentors indicates that their claims that 
their own learning skills were enhanced may have some 
substance. Table 7 lists the results achieved (on a seven 
point scale) by each of the mentors in the subjects in 
which they were enrolled in the semester in which the 
mentoring occurred. These indicate that, on average, 
previously high achieveing students continued to achieve 
significantly above average results. On the other hand, an 
examination of the grade point averages (gpa) of these 
students up to the time they commenced mentoring compared 
to their current gpa indicates that all except two of the 
students managed to increase their gpa as a result of 
their efforts during the semester in which the programme 
ran. We cannot say that the involvement of the students in 
the mentoring programme caused this increase, but, 
together with the attidunal data, it is at least possible 
that the improvement in study skills, in self-confidence, 
and the deepening of learning all flowed over into the 
achievement of the better results by the mentors.

Table 7
Mentor Marks and Grade Point Averages

Conclusions


